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Incursion of Glassy Winged Sharpshooter Homalodisca vitripennis (Germar) in Rarotonga

On 3 March 2007, one adult specimen of an unknown leafhopper was discovered feeding on a small flamboyant tree (Delonix regia) by the Ministry’s Entomologist Dr. Maja Poeschko.  The insect was caught, mounted and photographed for identification.  A second adult was discovered by Dr. Poeschko two days later at the same location on hibiscus (Hibiscus rosa sinensis).   A preliminary identification was carried out by the Entomologist on 15 March as the glassy winged sharpshooter (GWSS).  For reconfirmation, photos of the specimen were sent via e-mail to other colleagues, namely Peter Maddison (New Zealand) and the Entomologist of the Secretariat of the Pacific Community (SPC), Sada Nand Lal (Fiji) the following day.  Both agreed that the specimen looked like the GWSS but did not give an official confirmation.  
Peter Maddison talked to Alan Flynn of MAFF New Zealand about the find and he offered his help in identifying the insect.  The mounted specimen was sent to him via courier on 23 March.  The delivery of the parcel was delayed due to a fault of the courier service.  It arrived at the Investigation & Diagnostic Centre in Auckland on 2 April.  Dr Disna Gunawardana and Alan Flynn confirmed the preliminary identification as a female GWSS the same day.  They also informed us that the scientific name of GWSS has changed from Homalodisca coagulata (Say) to Homalodisca vitripennis (Germar).

Although we cannot confirm, the origin of the pest is suspected to be French Polynesia where GWSS was detected in 1999; the insect is not present in other Pacific island states.  It is in parts of the United States and elsewhere.  The Cook Islands Quarantine Service stopped issuing plant permits from Tahiti more than two years ago due to the threat of pests present in French Polynesia, including GWSS.  It is therefore likely that GWSS may have been accidentally introduced into Rarotonga via smuggled ornamentals.  The Quarantine Service will now increase surveillance activities at the airport in anticipation of other pests that may slip into the country as well.  
A survey was conducted in the area where the specimen was caught but no other adults or breeding sites were discovered.  It seems the population of GWSS at present is very low but an outbreak can be expected in the near future.

An attempt at eradication is not feasible since the breeding site of the pest is not yet located.  It is planned to conduct a biological control programme once the pest population is confirmed to be on the increase.  A proposal will be forwarded to SPC to allow Dr. Maja Poeschko to travel to Tahiti where a successful bio-control programme for GWSS was conducted introducing an egg parasite.

This is the first and official notification to the relevant organisations in the Pacific (MAFNZ, SPC, AQIS, etc.) with a request to SPC to have this notification publicised via the Pest-Alert Leaflet.  
Locally, a public awareness programme and strict quarantine regulations will soon be put in place to prevent the spread of the pest to the outer islands and other countries in the region.  
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Nga Mataio



Secretary

Cc:
Plant Protection Service, SPC, Suva, Fiji

Plant Protection Division, FAO, Apia, Samoa

